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    (1) The certification must specify that 

the individual's prognosis is for a life ex-

pectancy of 6 months or less if the terminal 

illness runs its normal course. 

    (2) Specific clinical findings and other 

documentation that support the medical 

prognosis must accompany the certifica-

tion and must be filed in the medical re-

cord with the written certification as set 

forth in paragraph (d)(2) of this section. 

 

* * * * * 

    4. In Sec. 418.24, paragraph (c) is re-

vised to read as follows: 

 

Sec. 418.24  Election of hospice care. 

 

* * * * * 

    (c) Duration of election. An election to 

receive hospice care will be considered to 

continue through the initial election period 

and through the subsequent election peri-

ods without a break in care as long as the 

individual-- 

    (1) Remains in the care of a hospice; 

    (2) Does not revoke the election under 

the provisions of Sec. 418.28; and 

    (3) Is not discharged from the hospice 

under the provisions of  Sec. 418.26. 

* * * * * 

    5. New Section. Sec. 418.25 and 418.26 

are added to read as follows: 

 

Sec.  418.25  Admission to hospice care. 

 

    (a) The hospice admits a patient only on 

the recommendation of the medical direc-

tor in consultation with the patient's attend-

ing physician, if any. 

    (b) In reaching a decision to certify that 

the patient is terminally ill, the hospice 

medical director must consider at least the  

following information: 

    (1) Diagnosis of the terminal condition 

of the patient. 

    (2) Other health conditions, whether 

related or unrelated to the terminal condi-

tion. 

    (3) Current clinically relevant findings 

supporting all diagnoses. 

 

 

PART 418--HOSPICE CARE 

 

Subpart B--Eligibility, Election and Dura-

tion of Benefits 

 

    2. In Sec. 418.21, paragraph (a) is re-

vised to read as follows: 

 

Sec. 418.21  Duration of hospice care cov-

erage--Election periods. 

 

    (a) Subject to the conditions set forth in 

this part, an individual may elect to receive 

hospice care during one or more of the 

following election periods: 

    (1) An initial 90-day period; 

    (2) A subsequent 90-day period; or 

    (3) An unlimited number of subsequent 

60-day periods. 

 

* * * * * 

    3. In Sec. 418.22, paragraphs (a) and (b) 

are revised to read as follows: 

 

Sec. 418.22  Certification of terminal ill-

ness. 

    (a) Timing of certification--(1) General 

rule. The hospice must obtain written certi-

fication of terminal illness for each of the  

periods listed in Sec. 418.21(a), even if a 

single election continues in effect for an 

unlimited number of periods, as provided 

in Sec. 418.24(c). 

    (2) Basic requirement. Except as pro-

vided in paragraph (a)(3) of this section, 

the hospice must obtain the written certifi-

cation before it submits a claim for pay-

ment. 

    (3) Exception. If the hospice cannot ob-

tain the written certification within 2 calen-

dar days, it must obtain an oral certifica-

tion within 2 calendar days and the written 

certification before it submits a claim for 

payment. 

    (b) Content of certification. Certification 

will be based on the physician’s or medical 

director’s clinical judgment regarding the 

normal course of the individual’s illness. 

The certification must conform to the fol-

lowing requirements: 

 

 

  On November 22, 2002 the 
Centers for Medicare & 
Medicaid Services (CMS) 
announced new regulations 
for admission to and dis-
charge from hospices cov-
ered by Medicare Part A. 
  Admissions to hospice 
care under Medicare Part A 
now require a medical certi-
fication from the hospice’s 
medical director in consul-
tation with the patient’s 
treating physician.   
  The medical certification 
must document the medical 
director’s diagnosis of the 
terminal condition, other 
health conditions, whether 
related or unrelated to the 
terminal condition, and the 
current clinically relevant 
findings supporting all di-
agnoses. 
  CMS has indicated it has 
no concern about the 
source of a patient’s refer-
ral to hospice care or to a 
particular hospice as long 
as the new regulations are 
adhered to for medical cer-
tification. 
  Discharge from a hospice 
for cause, that is, when a 
patient is acting out inap-
propriately and threatening 
the delivery of care, must 
follow procedures outlined 
in the new regulations. 
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Sec. 418.26  Discharge from hospice care. 

 

    (a) Reasons for discharge. A hospice 

may discharge a patient if-- 

    (1) The patient moves out of the hos-

pice’s service area or transfers to another 

hospice; 

    (2) The hospice determines that the pa-

tient is no longer terminally ill; or 

    (3) The hospice determines, under a 

policy set by the hospice for the purpose of 

addressing discharge for cause that meets 

the requirements of paragraphs (a)(3)(i) 

through (a)(3)(iv) of this section, that the 

patient’s behavior is disruptive, abusive, or  

uncooperative to the extent that delivery of 

care to the patient or the ability of the hos-

pice to operate effectively is seriously im-

paired.  

 The hospice must do the following 

before it seeks to discharge a patient: 

    (i) Make a serious effort to resolve the 

problem(s) presented by the patient’s be-

havior or situation. 

    (ii) Ascertain that the patient’s proposed 

discharge is not due to the patient’s use of 

necessary hospice services. 

    (iii) Document the problem(s) and ef-

forts made to resolve the problem(s) and 

enter this documentation into its medical 

records. 

    (iv) Obtain a written physician’s order 

from the patient’s attending physician and 

hospice medical director concurring with  

discharge from hospice care. 

    (b) Effect of discharge. An individual, 

upon discharge from the hospice during a 

particular election period for reasons other 

than immediate transfer to another hospice-    

(1) Is no longer covered under Medicare 

for hospice care; 

    (2) Resumes Medicare coverage of the 

benefits waived under Sec. 418.24(d); and 

    (3) May at any time elect to receive hos-

pice care if he or she is again eligible to 

receive the benefit. 

    (c) Discharge planning. (1) The hospice 

must have in place a discharge planning 

process that takes into account the prospect 

that a patient’s condition might stabilize or 

otherwise change such that the patient can-

not continue to be certified as terminally 

ill. 

    (2) The discharge planning process must 

include planning for any necessary family 

counseling, patient education, or other ser-

vices before the patient is discharged be-

cause he or she is no longer terminally ill. 

    6. In Sec. 418.28, paragraph (b)(1) is 

amended by adding the following sentence 

at the end of the paragraph. 

 

Sec.  418.28  Revoking the election of hos-

pice care. 

 

* * * * * 

    (b) * * * 

    (1) * * * If a signed revocation is not 

obtainable by the hospice for a discharge 

under Sec. 418.26(a)(3), the requirement of 

the section may be waived. 

 

Subpart F--Covered Services 

 

    7. In Sec. 418.202, the introductory text 

is republished, and a new paragraph (i) is 

added to read as follows: 

 

Sec. 418.202  Covered services. 

 

    All services must be performed by ap-

propriately qualified personnel, but it is the 

nature of the service, rather than the quali-

fication of the person who provides it, that 

determines the coverage category of the 

service. The following services are covered 

hospice services: 

* * * * * 

    (i) Effective April 1, 1998, any other 

service that is specified in the patient’s 

plan of care as reasonable and necessary 

for the palliation and management of the 

patient’s terminal illness and related condi-

tions and for which payment may other-

wise be made under Medicare. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Subpart G--Payment for Hospice Care 

 

    8. Section 418.301 is amended by add-

ing a new paragraph (c) to read as follows: 

 

Sec. 418.301  Basic rules. 

 

* * * * * 

 

    (c) The hospice may not charge a patient 

for services for which the patient is entitled 

to have payment made under Medicare or 

for services for which the patient would be 

entitled to payment, as described in Sec. 

489.21 of this chapter. 

    9. Section 418.302 is amended by add-

ing a new paragraph (g) to read as follows: 

 

Sec. 418.302  Payment procedures for hos-

pice care. 

 

* * * * * 

    (g) Payment for routine home care and 

continuous home care is made on the basis 

of the geographic location where the ser-

vice is provided. 

 

 (Catalog of Federal Domestic Assis-

tance Program No. 93.773, Medicare--

Hospital Insurance; and Program No. 

93.774, Medicare-- Supplementary Medi-

cal Insurance) 
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 Editor’s Note: The US Government 

does not place copyright restrictions on 

Federal regulations.  Just as we have 

freedom to reproduce and distribute 

these materials, anyone else can repro-

duce and distribute these materials from 

our newsletter. 

 We have placed the full text of the 

Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Ser-

vices November 22, 2002 announcement 

o n  o u r  w e b s i t e  a t  h t t p : / /

www.nursinglaw.com/hospices.pdf. 

 Or go to http://www.access.gpo.gov/

su_docs/fedreg/a021122c.html. 
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